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Pebworth Parish Council


DRAFT Minutes of an Ordinary Meeting of the Parish Council
Held at the Pebworth Village Hall on Monday 11th June 2012.

Present: Cllrs. John Hyde (Chairman), June Haycock Albert Jeffrey, David Lees, David Cranage & Pam Veal 
In attendance – John Stedman (Clerk), Ward Member Cllrs. Alistair Adams, Tom Bean and one member of the public.   


24.  The Chairman Signed his declaration of acceptance of office as agreed at the May meeting.  

25. Apologies: To receive apologies and agree the reason for absence: Cllr Simon Shiers business matters. 

26. Disclosures of Interests
 LISTNUM  Members were reminded of the need to keep their register of interests updated
 LISTNUM  Declarations of Members Personal or Prejudicial Interest in Items on the Agenda.
Personal None declared 
Personal and Prejudicial None declared   

27. 
Chairman Moved: The meeting be now adjourned for Open Forum
Open Forum: An environmental issue was raised by a member of the public who reported that the burning of skip waste is regularly carried out at Oak Tree Farm on Honeybourne Road. It was further reported that a large fire site exists where MRW skips are emptied and then burned creating large volumes of dark smoke. The Chairman informed the complainant the matter would be reported to the appropriate authority.
 
Ward Members Cllrs. Tom Bean & Alistair Adams gave their reports which are appended to these minutes. 
Cllr. David Lees questioned Cllr. Alistair Adams over the matter of the planning scoping consultation documents which had not been sent to the Parish Council for a consultation response; Cllr. Adams referred to the email sent to the Clerk and circulated to all members giving an explanation of the planning procedure for scoping consultations. 

28. 
Chairman Moved: The adjournment closed at 8.05

29. Confirmation of the Minutes: Council agreed the wording of the minutes of the April and May meetings and the Chairman signed them as a true record of both meetings. 

30.  The Clerk’s Progress Reports.
a. The E-on invoice for the Friday Street streetlight installation has been sent to Aviva 

b. The Annual return has been sent to Clement Keys. 

c. The Lengthsman contract for 2012-13 has been returned to WCC. 

d. Replacement litter bin on Broad Marston Road has been delivered to the Chairman but fixing clips will need to be obtained as none were delivered with the bin

e. Big tree plant cancellation – following a request from the scheme manager to plant more trees, it was again agreed not to pursue the scheme. 
f. Dumped rubbish on Broad Marston Road- members reported this was now cleared.   
31. Planning – New Applications. 
a. W/12/01027/PN Sunnycroft, Ullington for Mr R Short. Demolition of bungalow and outbuildings, erection of a replacement dwelling and alteration of existing access. Following consultation with members, the Council has no objection or comment on the application. 

32. Planning Decisions to note 
a. W12/00940/OU Resubmission of Mr Redfern’s application for Bank Farm; Demolish farm buildings and construct 6 dwellings. Application Refused    . 

33.    Planning Matters: 

a. A request to Stratford District Council for a sec.106 fund consideration for the village infrastructure was not accepted as the sec 106 contract had already been agreed.   
Members considered the Scoping consultation regarding land adjacent to Long Marston Storage Depot. The Documents were circulated by email to all members and no further representation will be made.   

b. Neighbourhood Plan:  Cllr David Lees reported on the WDC workshop meeting for the Neighbourhood Plan development. Three Cllrs attended the workshop which outlined the current situation with the South Worcestershire Development Plan where 60 new sites were identified in the Wychavon district. Cllr Lees proposed a Neighbourhood Plan Working group should be initiated to further investigate the formation of the Pebworth  Neighbourhood Plan and offered a list of seven interested parishioners willing the be part of the group, the Chairman suggested the Broad Marston Road area should also be represented on the group. The proposal was agreed and Cllr Lees will initiate a first meeting of the group and issue progress reports to all future Parish Council meetings.
c. Council considered the Neighbourhood planning advice for councils available from CPRE and Kirkwells; the information was passed to Cllr David Lees for the working group's consideration.   


d.  Bank Farm planning appeal: 
Council considered further action regarding the Bank Farm planning appeal Ref: WDC  W/12/00019/OU; it was agreed to make further comments to the planning inspectorate and to include the Council’s SWDP submission  data from the parish housing survey and supporting comments drafted by Cllr. Lees. 

34. Highways:
a. Honeybourne Road Signage:  The Clerk reported he had sent a further request for signage to the WDC officer dealing with the matter but had not received a reply. Cllr.Alistair Adams will investigate the matter further and report to the July meeting.
   
b. Matters to be reported to County Highways: 
i. Strong smell of sewerage in Back Lane by Charnwood, possibly a blocked or damaged foul water drain. 
  
a) Lengthsman/ Handyman: 


To report on referred matters in May
(a) Clear water from ponding by Norton Hall Gates in School Road.
(b) Spray the weeds on the footway in Front Street. 
(c) Clear a blocked Gully by Charnwood in Back Lane. 
(d) Move the new Dog Waste bin near to the Village Hall entrance.

(e) Ullington cross roads verge strimming. 

(f) Cut back overhanging hedge at High Roost in Back Lane.
(g) Weed the new hedge in the Cemetery.

(h) Strim the grass verge opposite the school
Members reported many of the above works were not completed and questioned the ability of the Lengthsman to complete outstanding works. It was agreed that if the Clerk’s further request for the works to be completed in the near future failed an alternative Lengthsman should be engaged.  
 
c. New Matters for the Lengthsman Attention 

Blocked Gully by Court Farm in Friday Street.
Many blocked Grips in Long Marston Road.
Strim the verge at the bottom end of Front Street.

35.   Public Rights of Way Reports.  Members reported that the footpath through the Slingate on Dorsington Road requires clearance of undergrowth, it was agreed that the Chairman will arrange a local contractor to flail mow the path.   
36. Street Lighting – 
a. Streetlight faults to be reported.  None at this time. 
37. The Close and Recreation Field 
a.  Regular visual inspection: The Chairman reported that all the equipment was in good order. The Chairman indicated the field would need mowing again in 2 weeks’ time 
b. The poor state of the grass was debated and it was resolved to have the field inspected by a professional groundsman to obtain a restoration report.  
c.  RoSPA inspection report; The Chairman had not been able to contact the appropriate officer at RoSPA with regard to the high risk report on the ditch signage, the matter will be reported at the next meeting.   

d. New Gates: Members reported that both pedestrian gates and the ditch crossing are now completed and satisfactory. 
e. Skateboard Ramp: Cllr. Alistair Adams reported on a request from local youngsters for a skateboard ramp to be constructed instead of using old pallets and wood. It was agreed to place the matter on the July agenda for further consideration.   
 

38. Pebworth in Bloom 
a.  With the absence of Cllr. Simon Shiers no report on the groups finances and progress was available for the meeting. 

b. The Clerk reported on the receipt of various funds and donations amounting to £1,750. 

c. No report was available on the ditch clearance on The Close funded by Rooftop. 
d. Cllr. June Haycock informed the meeting that a major clear up around the Village Hall is arranged for 16th June and the planting of the Town Pool flower beds is scheduled for next week.
e. A request was received for cash funding for incidental expenses for the In Bloom Committee. The Council agreed the Clerk would arrange a £100 cash payment to the committee secretary.  

 
39. Jubilee Event update: 
a. Cllr. David Lees reported on the great success of the Jubilee beacon event and cream teas. A raffle on the day raised £260.  Field restoration works are underway with the clearance of the fire ash and re-seeding the fire site will take place later in the year. 

b. Council agreed a letter of thanks is sent to the Pebworth Fire Crew for their help and assistance in the building and controlling of the beacon.  

c. Cllr. Pam Veal reported the Open Gardens weekend was a success despite the rain with some 90 participants.  





40. Policy: Matters for Consideration

a. Council agreed in principal to adopt the Worcestershire model code of conduct with effect from 1st July and to delegate to the Clerk the ability to amend the document as needed when a final version is made available.
b. Also, delegate to the Clerk the ability to make any changes needed to standing orders to allow the council to comply with procedural changes resulting from adopting the new code.

c. It was also agreed that council members will register interests with the District Council as soon as the regulations specifying them are published. 
41.  Finance 
a. Council agreed and approved the Payments, Receipts and Balances as in Appendix A 

b. The Clerk confirmed the account balance for the Pebworth Discretionary Fund is £2,239.35 as of 14th May 2012. An advert for the funds distribution to the over 80s will be placed in the autumn editions of all village newsletters. 
c. Council considered the actions taken with regard to the internal auditors 2011-12 report and agreed all matter were satisfactorily  resolved 


42. . Correspondence for Consideration

a. Audit Commission-Consultation on appointment of external auditor for 2012/13 and future years. Council noted the documents   

b. WDC Standards training event 20th June at 6.30. Noted  


43.   Correspondence Noted
a. Letter from Peter Luff MP regarding coaches using Sixteen Acres Lane in Bickmarsh. 

44. Matters Raised by Members for the next meeting agenda 
a. Cllr. Pam Veal – QPS renewal  portfolio to be initiated  
45.    Next Meeting:
a.  It was confirmed the next Ordinary Meeting is scheduled for the 2nd July at 7.00 pm
46. There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 9.30 pm
Chairman  . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 

 Date . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . 
	
	
	APPENDIX A: FINANCE 
	
	
	

	
	                     PAYMENTS TO BE  AUTHORISED 
	Jul-12
	 Meeting  
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	Cheque 
	Payee
	Details
	 Total 
	 VAT  
	 Net  

	No.
	 
	 
	 Payment 
	 Element 
	 Payment 

	1287
	Playsafety Ltd
	RoSPA Safety  Inspection
	93.60
	15.60
	78.00

	1288
	Pebworth Village Hall 
	Hire Charge to 03/13
	240.00
	 
	240.00

	1289
	G Bradley 
	Internal Audit
	85.00
	 
	85.00

	1290
	P D Long
	Streetlight Maintenance 
	58.80
	9.80
	49.00

	1291
	Hartwell & Co Ltd.
	In Bloom Committee 
	192.84
	32.14
	160.70

	1292
	Kevin Watkins
	Handyman Works
	250.00
	 
	250.00

	1293
	J Stedman
	Clerks Salary and Expenses 
	529.02
	 
	529.02

	1294
	Limebridge RS 
	Mowing contract
	674.40
	112.40
	562.00

	1295
	Hartwell & Co Ltd.
	Rec Field Gates Ect.
	427.61
	71.27
	356.34

	
	
	
	2,551.27
	241.21
	2,310.06

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	Account Transfers 
	 
	 
	

	
	 Received from  
	 Description 
	Amount 
	Date 
	

	
	Pebworth in Bloom
	Donations Received
	1070.00
	17-May
	

	
	WDC
	Broadband Survey Support
	250.00
	16-May
	

	
	
	Total 
	1,320.00
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


Ward Members Report 

Cllr. Tom Bean informed the Council that his members grant fund still has £8,500 available and asked for parish projects to be put to him for funding consideration. He also reported further cuts of £30m will be made in the County Council budget over the next 3 years.   
District Councillor report 
- Pebworth


Month: June 2012

Prepared by Alastair Adams – Honeybourne & Pebworth Ward, 

Wychavon District Council

1. Planning
a. SWDP–  GOOD NEWS – I have had verbal feedback from the Planning Department that they have listened to the concerns voiced by the residents of  Pebworth and the Pebworth Parish Council following the public consultation on the SWDP last year. This means that the number of new houses allocated to Pebworth will be reduced from the current 57 to a more realistic number of approx. 30 or less. They have also listened to the suggested plots of land and have asked for more information on the owner of the land at the end of New Road. A formal report will be sent to the Parish Council by the end of June, and it will then go to a 2nd public consultation after the WDC vote on it in early July.

b. Birds Group – NOT SO GOOD NEWS – Birds Group have put in for pre-application planning advice for 380 homes.  The site is that currently owned by Birds to the south of the St Modwans development site in Pebworth Ward, and the proposals currently include for 380 dwellings as well as employment development. However, this is not in the SWDP and is therefore very unlikely to be approved once the SWDP is ratified. 
c. Neighbourhood Plan for Pebworth – I attended the meeting on 28th May with Simon Shiers, David Lees, Richard Holland at the Wychavon District Council. 
2. Resident queries: 

(a) Skate Park requested for Pebworth – I had a group of youngsters visit me to ask whether it was possible to get a skate park built as part of the section 106 monies from the Transport Yard or via grants. Following this meeting, they have written to me as follows:
“ Dear Parish Councillors, I am writing to you to say we keep getting into trouble because we make our own skate ramps in the village hall car park. We get in the way of cars, and put ourselves and others in danger. So we ask, as the kids of Pebworth, for a skate park. This would make Pebworth popular and a good for families. We would all do our part to help – we can help design the park – we know what kids like – we can help build it or raise money to help build it. So let us know as we could make this village better together. Yours sincerely, Sean Chamberlain age 14, Jack Smith age 14, Ryan Smith age 12, Dan Cotton age 13, Stephen Rimmel age 14, Darrel Haynes age 13, Olly Dyaton age 13. Kieran Smith age 13. Grant Smith age 17” 

(b) Grass opposite the school entrance - The grass opposite the village school is not only an eyesore but a traffic hazard as the grass is now so high children going to school could be obscured. Can this please be cut urgently to improve the line of sight for drivers going along School Road.

(c) Noise from Birds/Sims recycle Plant – I have received complaints that the plant is operating outside its agreed working times and making a lot of noise during unsociable hours. I have referred it to Regulatory Services to investigate. 

(d) Dorsington Road – The problem with the surface water on Dorsington Rd has now been referred to Severn Trent.
3. Speeding – reminder 30mph – please drive carefully   Even more residents have requested the 30mph reminder stickers since my last report. There are still some left, but they are running out fast. So if you want some too, please email me on adams.pebworth@gmail.com, or phone me on my mobile 07725 979 277 and simply give me your name and address and the number of stickers you want. (maximum 4 per household).
4. Broadband –– I met the consultant in Pebworth on the 18th May, and gave him a tour of the area and located the various BT cabinets. He has now written to Openreach asking for clarification of the exact location of the fibre optic cables in our area. This will take up to 5 weeks to get a reply! In the meantime, several Pebworth residents have opted to trial the mobile phone Broadband service and have been very pleased with the improvement in speed. See Mike Foist’s comments “After getting more and more frustrated with our desperately slow broadband we have now bitten the bullet and changed to a 3G Mobile Internet Provider. It is a great success!!   The BT line was delivering speed between 250 and

500 K, now with 'Three' mobile (a normal WiFi at home, only on a mobile, not a 'phone line) it runs between 5 and 6 Mbps.  Unbelievable improvement.

Clearly it may not work so well in every house, it will depend on the 3G signal, but it is definitely worth considering!!”

Finally, I have been elected vice- Chairman of the Overview & Scrutiny Committee of the WDC for the next 12 months. Also I have been selected to stand for County Council elections next May for the Littleton’s Division by the Mid Worcestershire Conservative Association. 

End of report. 
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